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Delaware

Delaware Public Archives

On November 11, Veterans Day, a reception will be held at the DPA to commemorate the opening of an exhibit based on the new publication Vietnam Mailbag, Voices From the War: 1968-1972. Senator Thomas R. Carper will be the featured speaker, followed by Mailbag author Nancy E. Lynch.  The exhibit will feature selected letters sent from Vietnam along with military artifacts from the era and will remain on display until Memorial Day 2009.  The published book is based on letters received by Ms. Lynch when she was writing a column for the Wilmington News-Journal called “Vietnam Mailbag.”  Ms. Lynch will donate the nearly 900 letters and accompanying photos from Delawareans serving in Vietnam to the DPA.

The Archives contributed a display of an early automobile and motorcycle registration book and photographs at a Delaware Department of Transportation event recognizing the centennial of vehicle licensing and the issuance of a special commemorative license plate on September 30.

The History Standard Two: Understanding Primary Sources in the Elementary School Classroom video created by DPA in partnership with the Delaware Department of Education is now available online on the Archives’ website.

Hagley Library

Hagley and Museum and Library received $450,000 in support from the National Endowment for the Humanities for the conversion of its Hall of Records to preservation-quality storage for its collections.  The construction project is budgeted at $4.6 million dollars and is part of a larger $12 million campaign.   
As part of the fall lecture series, David Kirsch will discuss his book on automobiles, The Electric Vehicle and the Burden of History, in the Copeland Room of the Hagley Library, November 19. In Kirsch’s study, the relationship of technology, society and the environment are considered as he explains why the gasoline engine became the dominant propulsion device of auto engines. Here we see that a given technology’s superiority over another cannot be determined without social context.


On December 10 Barksdale Maynard will discuss his book, Buildings of Delaware, at the Library. His book is part of the Buildings of the United States series published by the Society of Architectural Historians and the University Press of Virginia. This lecture will present a landscape very familiar to the citizens of Delaware and in the surrounding counties of Pennsylvania and Maryland and offer insight into the history and changing facades of many important buildings in the state.

University of Delaware Special Collections

The latest exhibit at Special Collections is “Building the Future, Remembering the Past: Fifty Years of the University of Delaware Library Associates,” which will run until December 12, 2008.  Curated by Tim Murray, Iris Snyder, and Jesse Rossa, the exhibition celebrates the fiftieth anniversary of the friends of the library. Examples of important gifts in literature, history, science and art are displayed. Of special interest is a fifteenth-century illuminated manuscript Book of Hours acquired especially for the Fiftieth Anniversary Celebration. 


Winterthur

“Theater of the Table: A Winterthur Study Day” will be held on November 21.  Join us for a special study day held in conjunction with the exhibition, Feeding Desire: Design and Tools of the Table, 1500-2005.  One of the workshop held that day will be "Cookbooks in the Winterthur Library" with Jennifer Lindner McGlinn, independent scholar and cookbook author, Haverford, PA and Jeanne Solensky, Librarian, Joseph Downs Collection & Manuscripts & Printed Ephemera, Winterthur. 

Caucus Representative

Randy L. Goss 

District of Columbia

On October 8, 2008, the DC Caucus co-sponsored with the National Archives Assembly the 12th annual Archives Fair held at the National Archives Building in Washington, D.C. Regional archivists and archival repositories celebrated Archives Week by sharing information about our diverse collections. A panel session entitled, "A Special Brew: New Perspectives from the National Archives on Civil Rights and Brown v. Board of Education,” was presented by National Archives archivists Lisha Penn, Trichita Chestnut, and Brenda Cooley. The panel focused on federal records relating to the major court cases that led to the Brown v. Board of Education decision, investigations into voting rights abuses, and the FBI and Justice Department investigations into the murders of Emmitt Till and James Chaney, Andrew Goodman, and Michael Schwerner. Brenda Cooley presented her personal account of the integration of her high school in Louisburg, North Carolina in 1966 as discovered in RG 60 litigation case files.  Participating repositories included:  Archives of American Art; Felix F. Grant Jazz Archives; Howard University’s Moorland-Spingarn Research Center; University of Maryland Special Collections; Historical Society of Washington; National Library of Medicine; Architect of the Capitol; Alexandria Library Special Collections; Catholic University Archives; Library of Congress Prints and Photographs Division; Library of Congress Manuscripts Division; National Air and Space Archives; Freer Gallery of Art and Arthur M. Sackler Archives; District of Columbia Public Libraries; Arlington County Public Library, Virginia Room; The Sumner School; the National Archives Records Administration, and the National Museum of American History, Archives Center. 
The Smithsonian Institution, in conjunction with American Archives Month, hosted a series of open houses to highlight the many individual Smithsonian archival units responsible for maintaining the Institution's vast collections of archival and historical records. The Smithsonian Institution has over a dozen archival units that support program areas ranging from art and culture to history and science, and maintain the records documenting the history of the Institution itself. The archival collections form the foundation for research, scholarship, publications, exhibitions, public and educational programs, and outreach.

Caucus Representative

Alison Oswald

Maryland

Maryland Caucus members have turned in very little news this quarter, and I haven't had a chance to compile it, so if there is anything, it will be an addendum at the meeting.

Caucus Representative

Rob Jenson

New Jersey

Jersey City Public Library
The New Jersey Room of the Jersey City Free Public Library has loaned WWI posters to the Hoboken Historical Museum for their exhibition "Heaven, Hell or Hoboken - A City Transformed by World War I," on view from Sept. 7 through Dec. 23. 

Cape May County Clerk
The Cape May County Clerk, Rita Marie Fulginiti, will be hosting the "Fourth Annual Archives Day Presentation" on Wednesday, October 15, 2008 at 10:00 a.m. in the Old Court House located at 11 N. Main Street in Cape May Court House N.J. 

Guest lecturer and Architectural Historian Michael Conley of Dennis Township is the current owner of the "Old Academy" now a private home in Dennisville. Mike’s presentation is mainly focused on this old “school” building but will also provide historical highlights from some of the other schools in the area.  

Church Historian and volunteer Susan Armour of North Wildwood will showcase memorabilia and ephemera related to schools in Cape May County during the late 19th and early 20th centuries.

At the conclusion of the program all are invited to the County Clerk's Archives for a tour and hands-on training session in the use of public records for historical research given by Michael Conley and County Clerk Archivist Diana Hevener.

Rita Marie has also completed another Conservation project that included a Slave Birth record, Marriage records from 1795 to 1878, Partitions of Land and Road Books from 1781 to 1866, Surveyor records 1879 to 1906, Ear Marks from 1840 to 1870 and Naturalization Records from 1896 to 1963.

Diana L. Hevener
Cape May County Clerk's Office



Monmouth County Archives
Archives Week and Archives Month activities began with the opening on October 1 of the exhibition, "Sports in Monmouth County," which includes documents, photographs, and newspaper articles dating from 1689, when ten young men were accused of bowling and horse racing on the Sabbath, to 2008, when Freehold-born Rebecca Soni won a gold medal at the Beijing Olympics.  The exhibition, which showcases 42 different sports, will be on view until the end of the month.  

 

On October 8, the Archives is hosting: 1) "Sports Archives: After the Cheering Stops," featuring Robert Golon, Plainfield Public Library, Moderator;  Alan B. Delozier, University Archivist, Seton Hall University;  Thomas J. Frusciano, University Archivist, Rutgers University; Larry Hogan, Professor of History, Union County College; and  David Pinto, Library Director, Richard Stockton College.  2) "Care, Identification and Dating of 19th Century Photographs," presented by Gary D. Saretzky, Monmouth County Archivist.   

 

More than sixty archives and history-related organizations will have table exhibits at the 13th annual Archives and History Day on October 11, which features County Clerk M. Claire French and other VIPs; keynote address by Professor Maxine Lurie, Seton Hall University, "The 17th Century Origins of Monmouth County"; "Ask an Archivist," a program led by Ellen R. Callahan, New Jersey State Archives Collection Manager; video screenings; presentations of the Jane Clayton and Roger McDonough awards; and a tour of the Monmouth County Archives.  The event is free and open to the public.

 

Gary D. Saretzky
Archivist, County of Monmouth



Newark Public Library
William J. Dane and Special Collections Division featured in documentary:
Rutgers-Newark American studies doctoral students Samantha Johnson and Rosie Uyola recently created a short documentary entitled "Art for All: The Special Collections," about the history of Newark Public Library's Special Collections Division.  The documentary includes interviews with William J. Dane, Supervising Librarian of Special Collections; Dr. Clement Alexander Price, Professor of History at Rutgers-Newark; Ulysses Grant Dietz, Curator of Decorative Arts at the Newark Museum and Victor Davson, Executive Director, Aljira Gallery, among others.  The documentary can be viewed at the Division's web site at: http://www.npl.org/Pages/Collections/specialcollections1.html.  

New access to cataloged manuscript collections:
The Newark Public Library has recently began posting processed manuscript collection finding guides on its web site for original collections held within its Charles F. Cummings New Jersey Information Center (http://www.npl.org/Pages/Collections/njic.html) and the Special Collections Divisions

(http://www.npl.org/Pages/Collections/specialcollections1.html).  Collection level records are uploaded to OCLC and the NPL online catalog (http://catalog.npl.org) with links to these online finding guides.

Recent acquisitions:
1. Collection of 24 screen prints and 13 silkscreen greeting cards from American artist Max Arthur Cohn (1903-1998). Cohn has work in the Metropolitan Museum of Art, the Chicago Art Institute, the Tel Aviv Museum and many other institutions and has his archives at the Archives of American Art at the Smithsonian Institution.  This donated collection includes 1930s to 1950s screen prints, a process for which Cohn was considered an ardent luminary, and for which he also wrote "Silk Screen Techniques" (1958) and "Silk Screen Stenciling as Fine Art" (1942).

2. Two gifts from Newark-based artist, Kenneth Schnall, who specializes in "painter's books."  These single-edition books contain essentially an oil painting on each page often with fold-out elements.  The gift includes:  "Orpheo Book" (1993-4) and "Venice Book" (1994).  Images of these books are displayed on the artist's web site at:

http://www.kennethschnall.com.

3. Collection of about 75 menus from restaurants in New York City, New Jersey, Washington, D.C., Montreal, Florida, San Francisco and other places.  Interestingly, the menus were annotated by the donor with the date, with whom he dined and often with signatures of the restaurant owner or staff. 

4. Collection of prints, books, posters, etc. concerning Jacob Landau (1917-2001) from the artist's personal collection overseen by the Jacob Landau Legacy Preservation Trust.  Jacob Landau, who lived and worked in Roosevelt, N.J., was an illustrator and printmaker and a colleague of other Roosevelt artists including Ben Shahn and Louise Rosskam.  His archival papers were recently given to Drew University and his work was

collected by many public and private institutions.  See: http://www.jacoblandau.org. 

Current exhibition and programming:
An exciting exhibition, entitled "More Than Words: Artists' Books and Book Art from the Special Collections of the Newark Public Library," will be installed on the 3rd-floor gallery from October 7 through January 4. It traces the trajectory of artists' book and book art movements from their origins among European avant-garde factions in the early 20th century to the continued celebration today of the book as a medium for artistic experimentation and innovation.  Themed programs and events for all ages will be presented during the run of the exhibition, including a Family Book Arts Day on December 13; curator-led tours of the show; and a November 12 screening of "Proceed and Be Bold," a documentary about the life and work of Amos Paul Kennedy, Jr., a contemporary book artist and letterpress printer known internationally for his focus on themes of African and African-American heritage.

Chad Leinaweaver

Special Collections Division

Newark Public Library


Seton Hall University 
The Archives & Special Collections Internet site has a brand new look to its front page and various links that highlight burgeoning digital projects and researcher interaction initiatives are part of the goal in making this site even more interactive and data- intenstive than ever before.  Our homepage can be access via the following URL - http://library.shu.edu/sc-homepage.htm 

The New Jersey Catholic Historical Commission has instituted a Speakers Bureau where experts in varied fields of religious history are available to deliver talks upon request throughout the state.  Further outreach efforts are being made with the establishment of a Friends group for those interested in exploring different aspects of Catholic History with the Garden State.  Interested individuals should contact the Commission via Executive Director Alan Delozier at his e-mail address:  delozial@shu.edu. 

Submitted by Alan Delozier, Director & University Archivist 

UPDATE OF FIRE RECOVERY EFFORT BY MONMOUTH COUNTY PARK SYSTEM
The Monmouth County Park System Historic Services Division has made great progress on Phase 2 of a color transparency and black & white negative recovery project supervised by Museum Curator Cheryl Stoeber-Goff. 

In 2006, a fire destroyed the 1896 Thompson mansion in Lincroft, NJ that served as the Monmouth County Park System’s Visitor Center and housed the Public Information Office plus the Photographer’s Office. (historic archives and museum collections have been stored elsewhere since 1999) Recovered from the debris of the building were roughly 6,000+ color transparencies depicting Monmouth County Park System programs, events and improvements from the 1960s to the early 1990s. Several hundred black & white negatives were also recovered. Cheryl began Phase 1 days after the fire with two Park System staff who were assisted for a few weeks by two Monmouth County Archive staff removing mylar protectors, rinsing and drying effected items. After several months, the recovered items were taken to the Historic Services Division office to coordinate the next phase of the project. 

Phase 2 began in 2007 with removing slides and recording information from cardboard mounts, cleaning transparency surfaces with PEC12, remounting each slide and sorting by year into a new storage cabinet. To date 2,978 slides and 100 negative strips have been processed by the Museum Curator, multiple short term interns and one volunteer at the Historic Services Office. Cheryl hopes to complete Phase 2 by 2010 and will seek funding for digitization as the final Phase 3. 

Meanwhile, in April, 2008, construction began on a new Thompson Park Visitor Center at the site of the original. The new building replicates the design of the 1896 Colonial Revival mansion and features many signature elements based architectural pieces salvaged from the site. The interior public and park office spaces retain a feel of the original building but have modern form and purpose. The building project is fully funded by the fire insurance settlement and completion is expected by early 2009.

New Jersey State Archives News, October 2008

 On October 6th, the Division of Archives and Records Management and the County Archives and Records Management Association of New Jersey co-hosted an all-day conference entitled “Great Expectations: Meeting the Challenges of Archives and Records Management in New Jersey.” The conference commemorated the 25th Anniversary of the Division, and featured plenary and concurrent sessions on a wide variety of topics ranging from the conservation of ancient parchment to the management of modern electronic records. The event was attended by about 280 record keepers and IT professionals.
At Archives Day on October 11th, Deputy Director for Archives Joseph R. Klett, received the Roger McDonough Award for excellence in service to the New Jersey history research community. The award, begun in 2002, is given by the New Jersey Studies Academic Alliance in conjunction with the Mid-Atlantic Regional Archives Conference’s New Jersey Caucus, the New Jersey Library Association’s History and Preservation Section, and the New Jersey Historical Commission. Mr. Klett has been chief of operations at the State Archives since 2000, and was collection manager for eleven years prior.
 The State Archives’ four-year Save America’s Treasures (SAT) project to preserve New Jersey’s most important Revolutionary War-era documents recently reached the “home-stretch” when staff sent the seventh and final shipment of manuscripts to the Conservation Center for Art and Historic Artifacts (CCAHA) for treatment. The final cache of documents included records of seized property and forfeited estates of Loyalists who served with or supported the British during the Revolution. The project is funded through a 2004 joint grant from the National Endowment for the Humanities and the National Parks Service.

The State Archives, as part of a five-institution consortium, has begun work on a statewide preservation planning initiative for New Jersey. Along with the Newark Museum, the State Library, the State Museum, and Rutgers University Libraries, the State Archives has leveraged an IMLS “Connecting to Collections” grant with an NHPRC “State and National Archival Partnerships” grant (the latter through the NJ State Historical Records Advisory Board). In addition to the tier-one partners, the planning will involve representation from all sizes and disciplines of museums, libraries, and archives in the state. Project goals include: to determine the advisability of establishing a conservation center in New Jersey, to explore opportunities for shared archival and museum storage, and to develop models for disaster planning and emergency response.

 Thanks to a grant from the New Jersey Society of Colonial Wars, five of the most significant documents from the ancient proprietary records of the Province of West New Jersey are now being treated by the Conservation Center for Art and Historic Artifacts in Philadelphia (CCAHA). Of special significance are the 1664 lease and release of James, Duke of York, to John, Lord Berkeley and Sir George Carteret—together comprising the “birth certificate” of the English colony. Also, another proprietary-period treasure recently returned to the State Archives following treatment at CCAHA: the 1684 Record Book of East Jersey Governor Robert Barclay, it being the most significant item acquired by the Archives at Christie’s in June 2005. The tome contains transcriptions of original land grants, legal cases, and correspondence with officials including William Penn, and a record of the proceedings of Lords Proprietors during 1682-84.
 The State Archives recently added three databases to its website: an index to Passaic County and Atlantic City returns from the 1885 New Jersey State Census <https://wwwnet1.state.nj.us/DOS/Admin/ArchivesDBPortal/Census1885.aspx>; an index to legal name changes during the period 1847-1947 <https://wwwnet1.state.nj.us/DOS/Admin/ArchivesDBPortal/NameChanges.aspx>; and an index to inventories of Revolutionary War damages to personal estates by British and American soldiers during 1776-1782 <https://wwwnet1.state.nj.us/DOS/Admin/ArchivesDBPortal/RevWarDamages.aspx>.
 New Jersey State Archives has also posted new “Imaged Collections”: birth certificates of children of Hunterdon County slaves from the period 1804-1835 (415 images) <http://www.njarchives.org/links/guides/chncl004.html>; a collection of photography of former State Geologist Dr. Henry B. Kümmel documenting the dismantlement of the Morris Canal <http://www.njarchives.org/links/guides/pmors037.html>; and Dr. Kümmel’s photography of the repurposing of the Delaware and Raritan Canal <http://www.njarchives.org/links/guides/scr00003.html>. The latter two sites were created in conjunction with a presentation on the canals by Joseph Klett at the MARAC Spring Meeting in Chautauqua, NY.
New York

From the New York State Archives

Partnership for New York’s Cultural Heritage

The State Education Department’s Office of Cultural Education (OCE) has been awarded a “Connecting to Collections” statewide planning grant from the Institute of Museum and Library Services (www.imls.gov ).  OCE (including the State Archives, State Library and State Museum) and its partners, which include The New York Archives Conference, the Greater Hudson Heritage Network, the Museum Association of New York and the Upstate History Alliance, among others, will survey 4,500 cultural institutions, including local governments and historical societies to learn the risks to their collections.  The survey will result in a blueprint for future preservation efforts as well as essential evidence to drive action, legislation, and advocacy for preservation in New York. The web-based survey will be launched in November. (Paper copies will be available as well.)  For more information visit: http://www.oce.nysed.gov/imls08.

Board of Regents and State Archives presents 2008 Archives Awards

This year's Archives Awards honor some outstanding accomplishments related to archives and records management. Ulster County won an unprecedented third award.  The regents and archives recognized the exceptional collaborative projects produced by Jamestown students, teachers, and school district with the Student Research Award, the Dearstyne Award and the local government award for using records for educational purposes. Awards were presented at a luncheon with the Board of Regents in the rotunda of the State Education Building on October 20.

Dr. Michael R. Fein, Johnson & Wales University

Excellence in Research Using the Holdings of the State Archives

Essex County Historical Society/Adirondack History Center Museum,

Elizabethtown, New York

Program Excellence in a Historical Records Repository

Brooklyn Navy Yard Development Corporation 

William H. Kelly Award for Excellence in Local Government Archival Program Development

Ulster County 

Cheryl Steinbach Award for Excellence in Local Government Records Management

Consumer Protection Board

Excellence in State Agency Records Management

Jamestown City School District

Excellence in the Educational Use of Local Government Records by a Local Government

Rick Walters, Jeff Kresge, Grace Johnson, Jamestown City School District

Bruce W. Dearstyne Award for Excellence in the Educational Use of Local Government Records 

Walden Elementary History Club, Walden Elementary School, Valley Central School District

Laura and Robert Chodos Award for Excellence in Student Research Using Historical Records,

Grades 4–5

Students from Persell Middle School, Jamestown City School District

Laura and Robert Chodos Award for Excellence in Student Research Using Historical Records, 

Grades 6–8

Alexandra Rheinhardt, Cooperstown High School, Cooperstown Central School District

Laura and Robert Chodos Award for Excellence in Student Research Using Historical Records, Grades 9–12

La Escuela Electrónica/The Electronic Schoolhouse

La Escuela Electrónica is a bilingual educational resource from the New York State Archives, the Archives Partnership Trust, and Time Warner that focuses on using historical records as learning tools in elementary, middle and secondary education. Classroom teachers developed the content to correlate with the New York State Learning Standards. 

Available in English and Spanish, The Electronic Schoolhouse examines the Latino experience in New York through photographs, letters, broadsides, flyers, and more dating from 1861 to the present.  Introductory videos explain how teachers can use such primary sources in their classrooms and the kinds of institutions that care for these one-of-a-kind materials.

Nine institutions from around the state (see below) contributed their documents to this project to bring a Latino perspective to events on the local, state and national levels.

The documents are organized by topics selected to correlate to New York’s learning standards: immigration, labor unions, biography, civil rights, culture, urbanization, etc. Those with an (*) include historical background information, focus questions, the appropriate learning standards and key ideas, a historical challenge, interdisciplinary activities, and a list of additional resources. Some documents include multiple pages; these carry a link to a printable PDF.

The "Build Your Own Worksheet" option allows you to print a worksheet for each image. You can select or deselect exactly what information you want to accompany the image. For example, you can choose to print a soldier’s World War I service card with the caption, historical background information, questions, and other information that is provided. Or, you can customize the printout by including only certain portions of the information from the website. You can also edit and/or write in your own caption, historical background information, and questions for each image. 

The Electronic Schoolhouse combines historical records and technology to promote the development of critical thinking skills (analyzing and interpreting information), reading and writing skills, understanding historical content and context, and may be used for a range of purposes for foreign language, English as a second language and bilingual education proficiency. 

Sources of Documents:

New York State Archives

Centro de Estudios Puertorriqueños/Center for Puerto Rican Studies at Hunter College, CUNY 

New York City Department of Records and Information Services

Cornell University

Hofstra University (Long Island)

Hostos Community College (the Bronx)

Dominican Studies Institute at City College (CUNY)

Onondaga Historical Association (Syracuse)

Rochester Museum and Science Center - Latino Alliance Partnership

Just click on La Escuela Electrónica/The Electronic Schoolhouse under “News Highlights” on the State Archives main webpage at http://www.archives.nysed.gov .  

Michael Beschloss receives 2008 Empire State Archives and History Award

One of America's foremost authors and Presidential historians, Michael Beschloss, received the 2008 Empire State Archives and History Award on October 22 at a program held at The Egg, Center for the Performing Arts in Albany.   Beschloss took time from his national broadcast responsibilities on the campaign trail to share revealing insights about the upcoming election in a conversation moderated by nationally prominent Lincoln scholar Harold Holzer.  Past winners of this award have included Brian Lamb, Sam Waterston and Doris Kearns Goodwin.

From SUNY Potsdam

Librarian & Archivist Jane Subramanian was recently awarded by the SUNY Potsdam Alumni Board of Trustees with the 2008 Distinguished Service Award. This award is presented to an alumna or alumnus who has made exceptional contributions to the Alumni Association and/or the college. The Alumni Association selected Mrs. Subramanian in recognition of her outstanding achievements and personal commitment to the college. She manages the College Archives and Special Collections of Crumb Memorial Library, as well as teaches, provides reference service, and serves as a library mentor for honor students, a program she was instrumental in creating.

Archivists of Religious Institutions

The Board of Directors of the Archivists of Religious Institutions (ARI) has presented the first Fr. Frederick J. O’Brien, S. J. Memorial Service Award to Anita Lewis of the Passionist Historical Archives, in appreciation for her many contributions to ARI.  Anita set up and maintains the ARI website and its listserv.  She gave a presentation on website development at the 2006 Spring Meeting.  ARI Chair Joseph Coen and Board Members Karen Franklin and Dorothea Sartain presented the award.  They were joined by Fr. Peter Schineller, S. J., Provincial Archivist, representing the Society of Jesus, and Fr. Robert Carbonneau, C. P. and Sean Peragine, representing the Passionist Historical Archives.

ARI established the Fr. Frederick J. O’Brien, S. J. Memorial Service Award in 2008.  The award was created to honor ARI members for outstanding service to the organization.  Father O’Brien was archivist of the New York Province of the Society of Jesus.  He was an ARI member and was serving as Board Member of the organization when he passed away suddenly on May 19, 2008. Fr. Fred graciously hosted board meetings for the last few years.  Having been a teacher and secondary school administrator for many years, Fr. Fred was greatly appreciated by the ARI Board of Directors for his breadth of experience, sage advice, quiet humor and love of history.

The award is given to ARI members in recognition of service above and beyond the call of duty.  It can be given to up to 3 members per year, beginning in the fall of 2008.  

Archives of the Roman Catholic Diocese of Brooklyn

The Archives of the Roman Catholic Diocese of Brooklyn has made significant progress with its Senior Priest Oral History Project.  Since December 2007 it has conducted interviews with twenty-five senior priests of the Diocese.  These priests were ordained between the end of World War II and the beginning of Vatican II.  The interviews themselves range from one hour up to seven hours.  They encompass the entire life story of each priest from youth to retirement.  Preserving their recollections enables us to not only save an important part of diocesan history, but also local and ethnic history as well. Topics covered range from memories of family, parish and neighborhood as a youth through seminary training and ordination to priestly ministry in parishes and specialized ministries.  Depending on their ethnic background and where they were assigned, individual priest’s memories can include experiences working and living with African-Americans, Italians, Hispanics and other ethnic communities. It is believed that this will be the most extensive program of its kind ever undertaken by a diocese in the United States.  

The oral history project made progress under the leadership of Joseph Coen, C. A., Archivist, and the project director, Dr. Patrick McNamara, Assistant Archivist. 

Interviews were recorded on video media.  They were transcribed and indexed in order to provide access to the information about individuals, places, events and subjects mentioned in the interviews.  

Project staff anticipates that the information contained in the interviews will interest people researching diocesan, parish and local history, sociologists and others interested in neighborhood and ethnic history. It will also educate students at various academic levels.  The Archives staff also envisions using the material for the diocesan website and other internal purposes.

The Diocesan Archives is grateful to the Alive in Hope Foundation which awarded a grant to the Archives from the Bishop Loughlin Fund for Religious Education to be used for the project.

The Archives is seeking funding from other sources to enable staff to interview the rest of the priests living at Douglaston, as well as other senior priests living elsewhere, in future years.

Rockefeller Archives Center

In September, the Rockefeller Archive Center welcomed Jim Smith to its staff as Vice President, Director of Research and Education.  This newly created position will oversee educational activities on the secondary, college, graduate and professional levels, and research activities, such as conferences, workshops, and research grants.  The Vice President will also be critical to developing partnerships with other organizations. 

On Saturday and Sunday, September 20-21, Historic Hudson Valley and the Rockefeller Archive Center hosted the Nelson A. Rockefeller Centennial Weekend, focusing on the four-time New York State governor and vice president Nelson Rockefeller's legacy in the arts, education, and the environment.  The symposium, held on Saturday at the Museum of Modern Art in New York City, featured Richard Norton Smith, an author, historian, and political commentator who is a nationally recognized authority on the American presidency, as its keynote speaker.  Other symposium speakers included Cynthia B. Altman, Kykuit Curator; Dr. Mary Schmidt Campbell, Chair, New York State Council on the Arts; Dr. Clifton Wharton, Jr., noted economist, presidential appointee, and former Chancellor, State University of New York; and Robert R. Douglass, former legal counsel and Secretary for Governor Rockefeller. An introduction by Mark F. Rockefeller opened the program.  On Sunday, tours were offered at Kykuit, the Rockefeller family’s estate in Westchester County, New York; these tours focused on Governor Rockefeller's art collection.  Tours were also offered at the Rockefeller Archive Center, which holds Governor Rockefeller’s papers, highlighted Governor Rockefeller's contributions, as well as the work of the Center. 

The Rockefeller Archive Center received an Award Towards Excellence from the Lower Hudson Conference of Historical Agencies and Museums (LHC) at their annual meeting on October 10, 2008.  The award honored the on-site and online exhibit “’Their Bellies Are Being Satisfied’: The Rockefellers’ Quest to Conquer Hunger” and recognized the use of archival materials in bringing local and international awareness to issues of hunger, as well as facilitating access to archival materials by making selected documents, photographs and text available online.


This fall, the Rockefeller Archive Center announced that it is sponsoring a targeted program of grants to support research on the history of the Rockefeller University Hospital.  The Hospital, which opened in 1910 as one of the first clinical-research hospitals in the United States, is preparing to celebrate its centennial in 2010 with lectures, symposia, exhibits and other activities; to encourage deeper reflection on the hospital’s past century, the Rockefeller Archive Center and Rockefeller University Hospital are collaborating to offer four grants designed to support research in the archival materials at the Center.  This opportunity is designed principally for researchers in the history of medicine, science, and health but researchers in other fields are also welcome to apply.  For the application to this program see http://www.rockarch.org/grants/hospitalgrant.php.

Archives Month in New York

A sampling of some of the events in New York:

The Thirteenth Annual Capital Region Archives Dinner was held at the Mansion at Cedar Hill in Selkirk on October 1.  The main speaker was William T. "Chip" Reynolds, Captain of the Replica Ship Half Moon and Director of the New Netherland Museum.  The Half Moon is a traveling museum sailing the Hudson River.  Chip Reynolds's presentation, Henry Hudson and the New World: A New World View, set the stage for the 2009 celebrations of the four hundredth anniversary of Hudson's voyage of discovery on the river bearing his name.

On October 21, the Rochester Regional Library Council’s Documentary Heritage Program celebrated "celebrations” with an event featuring a variety of presenters with first-hand information, techniques and ideas on how to plan for a successful "celebration" and use archives in the process. The day long program was held at the Strong National Museum of Play.   

Also on October 21, the Hudson Valley Documentary Heritage Program and the NY State Archives Region 9 Regional Advisory Council hosted a symposium called "Access to History:  Sharing Stories of Historical Discovery" in Newburgh.

The Central New York Library Resources Council Documentary Heritage Program (DHP) Advisory Committee hosted a special event on October 23 to celebrate the 20th anniversary of the DHP.   Held at the Chittenango Landing Canal Boat Museum the event was attended by local government officials, representatives from the State Archives, the public and press.  The official launch the of Guide to Historical Organizations in Central New York (http://www.clrc.org/dhp2006/#006b) took place.

Also on October 23rd, an event was held at the Buffalo and Erie County Public Library:  Where It All Begins: Becoming a Mentor for Students Engaged in Authentic History Research.  This seminar provided potential mentors with the materials and information needed to assist middle and high school students in improving their research and writing skills.  

The Thirteenth Annual Long Island Archives Leadership Conference was held at the Sands Point Country Club on October 24.  The program featured speakers discussing how to document homes and estates, the people who lived and worked on the great estates, and how historic preservation efforts are strongest when they begin at the local level.  

On October 31, the Upstate History Alliance hosted "Building Bridges: Making Historical Records Relevant in the Classroom" at the Roberson Museum and Science Center in Binghamton.  

A sampling of some exhibits:
Exhibit is based on a collection of letters of written by Alonzo Bump. Bump was a local soldier who fought in the Civil War. The letters he regularly wrote to his wife detail his experience with war, travel and his thoughts of home. The exhibits is included with admission to the Museum, $2.00/adults; $1.50/children; free for members and children under 5. For more information, contact Linda Gorham at 518-885-4000 or visit www.brooksidemuseum.org Brookside Museum, 6 Charlton St, Ballston Spa, 12020

Archives Revealed: Nestle, Sealright, Morrill Press
The exhibit will include items discovered while processing three large collections of Nestle, Nestle Union, Sealright, and Morrill Press materials over the past year through a Documentary Heritage Program grant from the NYS Archives.  Friends of History in Fulton, NY, Inc., Pratt House Museum, 177 South First St., Fulton.

Examining the J.A. Scriven Shirt Factory

An exhibit featuring photographs of the J.A. SCRIVEN SHIRT factory, the people who worked there,trade cards, diary entries of seamstresses, 1855 and 1860 census data and history of the business. The shirt factory was located in Grafton, NY from the mid 19th century until it burned in 1925. Photographs include several taken by noted photographer James E. West.

For more information, contact Anne Kiely at 518-279-3051 or GHS12082@aol.com

Everett Wagar Senior Center, Route 2, Grafton

A new exhibit based on historic records. The history of the Home is told through photographs, newspaper accounts, minute books and artifacts. The Heritage Home evolved from an early 19th century charitable organization into a modern private residence for women. Free. (Guided tours of the Museum are $4.00) For more information, contact Katherine Chansky at 518-374-0263 or librarian@schist.org or visit www.schist.org Schenectady County Historical Society, 32 Washington Ave, Schenectady 12305

Archives Events Statewide

Life on the Pine Plains before Camp Drum The program is an exhibit of maps, photographs and books. 

Jefferson Community College, Melvil Dewey Library, 1220 Coffeen St., Watertown

For more information, contact Jackie Young at 315-786-2225 or 786-2413.

The dedication of the Willowemoc History Project Kiosk will take place on location at Willowemoc outside of Livingston Manor, NY. Following the event, the public is invited to visit the Museum Archives, temporarily situated at Neversink Town Hall, Grahamsville, NY. There will be a tour of the work-in-progress on the new museum home. For more information contact Carol Smythe, historian@townofneversink.org, 845-985-2262 x313
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Dickinson College recently received a PHMC Archives and Records Management Grant to process the papers of Frank Masland, a central Pennsylvania industrialist, environmentalist, activist, and philanthropist.   These papers were donated to Dickinson in the mid-1990s by relatives of Mr. Masland.  This grant will allow the Masland Papers to be made fully available to researchers, and will be of particular value to those interested in twentieth century exploration of the American Southwest and in early environmental activism.

Dickinson College and Millersville University are pleased to announce the launch of their collaborative digital project “Slavery & Abolition in the US: Select Publications of the 1800s” (http://deila.dickinson.edu/slaveryandabolition/).  This digital collection of books and pamphlets reflect the varying ideas and beliefs about slavery in the United States as expressed by Americans throughout the nineteenth century. The works in this collection represent arguments on both sides of the slavery debate and include first person narratives, legal proceedings and decisions, anti-slavery tracts, religious sermons, and early secondary works.  The 77 titles in the collection represent the works of over 70 authors and/or organizations, published between 1787 and 1911. The publications are all drawn from the holdings of Millersville University Library and the Dickinson College Library, as well as each of their respective Special Collections Departments.  The collection includes more than 15,000 individual pages of printed text and corresponding searchable transcriptions. This online resource is made freely available to the public, and we hope that providing these rare and important research materials will enhance teaching and learning about this complex issue at all levels of instruction. This collaborative digitization project was supported in part by the Institute of Museum and Library Services under the provisions of the Library Services and Technology Act as administered by the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, in association with Millersville University and Dickinson College.  Any questions about this project may be directed to Marilyn Parrish at Millersville (marilyn.parrish@millersville.edu) or Jim Gerencser at Dickinson College (gerencse@dickinson.edu).

Seton Hill University (SHU) and Lake Erie College of Osteopathic Medicine (LECOM), a private, graduate school of medicine and pharmacy, based in Erie, released their plans to open an additional location of LECOM at SHU during a press conference on June 17 held at SHU. 

According to Michele Ridge, chair of the Board of Trustees at SHU, this partnership should “expand medical education in southwestern Pennsylvania” and “increase the percentage of medical school graduates who stay in the area” to serve their community. LECOM is the nation’s largest medical school and this additional location will increase their class size. 

They will also hire 13 full-time faculty members with doctoral degrees in medicine or basic science, D.O., M.D. or Ph.D., as well as four part-time instructors. LECOM will invest more than $4 million to equip the Reeves Memorial Library building to access electronic data bases in Erie and renovate Lynch Hall to hold offices for faculty and meeting rooms. “No new facilities will be built to accommodate LECOM at SHU at this time either on campus or in downtown Greensburg,” said Molly Robb Shimko, associate vice president for institutional advancement.  “I don’t have any opinion on it unless it takes up a lot of room…because we have our own students that can’t get rooms,” said Ryan Gephart, a senior. The partnership with LECOM will create a degree program, and SHU undergraduates who qualify will be able to complete the Bachelor of Science and Doctor of Osteopathic Medicine degrees within seven years.  SHU students cannot schedule LECOM classes but undergraduate applicants to SHU may apply to the affiliate program. After their acceptance to SHU, they will be interviewed by LECOM. Students can be guaranteed a placement in the medical school following a joint decision made by both universities. 

After completing the four-year baccalaureate program at SHU, students who meet the program’s requirements can earn the Doctor of Osteopathic Medicine degree by utilizing the four-year medical education program at LECOM at SHU. Another option is for a student to transfer into the LECOM at SHU program after their junior year. After the first year of medical school is complete, SHU will accept that year as transfer credits and award an undergraduate degree.  Undergraduate degrees from SHU for medical school students can be in either biochemistry or biology. LECOM at SHU will accept 104 students per year and will enroll in the Problem-Based Learning study method beginning in August 2009. Of the 104 seats available, up to 25 percent are accessible to SHU students. “I think it’s fascinating. It has been interesting to watch SHU evolve,” said Daryle Gracey, a senior. “Although, it would be a little strange having two colleges on the same campus.”

PACSCL Consortial Survey Initiative nears conclusion

The Philadelphia Area Consortium of Special Collections Libraries (PACSCL) is nearing the conclusion of its Mellon Foundation-funded Consortial Survey Initiative.  The project, which assesses unprocessed and underprocessed archival collections in 22 area institutions, will wrap up in December 2008, having developed a common assessment model for repositories in PACSCL and improved physical and intellectual control over nearly 2,100 collections totaling over 19,500 linear feet.  The data from the survey is already being used to develop consortial projects to further improve access to these collections through processing and cataloging.  To mark the occasion, PACSCL is hosting a two-day conference titled "Something New for Something Old: Innovative Approaches to Managing Archives and Special Collections," December 4 and 5 at the Union League of Philadelphia.  Featuring an outstanding lineup of national speakers, the conference will be both a celebration of the work that has been done and a look into the future in areas such as appraisal, cataloging and description, processing, and digitization.  More information about the conference and the project is available at http://www.pacsclsurvey.org.

The Pennsylvania State Archives, part of the Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission completed a 2008 Archives Month poster. The poster honored the 75th anniversary of the New Deal. It was distributed free to MARAC PA Caucus members, all 67 county historical societies, and other museums and historical institutions all over the state, thanks to a funding from the MARAC PA Caucus. Copies are still available by contacting Josh Stahlman at: jostahlman@state.pa.us or calling (717) 772-3257. 

The annual Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission’s Archives and Records Management Seminar, held October 7, 2008 was a great success, welcoming over 300 people, the highest number in the history of the Seminar. Featured speakers included Terry Mutchler, the Executive Director of the Commonwealth’s new Office of Open Records; Gary Albright, Photograph Conservator, Entomologist Thomas Parker, and many others.            
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College of William and Mary:  The Special Collections Research Center at Swem Library has acquired the papers of Congresswoman Jo Ann Davis (1950-2007), who served the First District of Virginia from 2001 until her untimely death in 2007.  The papers are a gift from her husband Chuck Davis.  The SCRC recently finished processing the extensive papers of Davis's predecessor, Herbert Bateman (1928-2000), who represented the First District from 1982 until his death and previously served in the state senate.  The SCRC also has made available the newly-processed Appomattox Manor Music Collection.  Home of the Eppes family from the 1600s until 1979, Appomattox Manor played a key role in the Civil War, serving as headquarters for the Armies of the United States from June 1864 until March 1865.  It is now part of the National Park Service's City Point unit of Petersburg National Battlefield.  The music encompasses a wide collection of popular and classical tunes from the early nineteenth century through World War I.

Swem Library at the College of William and Mary presents the exhibit “Ringing Far and Near: Student Music and Song at the College of William and Mary” through February 9, 2009. Using programs, posters, photographs, uniforms and clothing, artifacts, audio recordings, publications, and other materials from Swem’s Special Collections Research Center, the exhibit provides an overview of students in song from the early 20th century to the present, encompassing the vast spectrum of groups available to students, such as choirs, the band program, a cappella groups, nontraditional and world music ensembles, student rock bands, and many others. Digital companions to the exhibit are available online with the companion tour also available on Swem Library’s circulating iPods while the exhibit is on display. The companion tour is available from the SCRC on YouTube, iTunesU, and  Flickr. See http://swem.wm.edu/scrc/CurrentExhibits.cfm for links and  more information about the exhibit. The exhibit was curated by University Archivist Amy Schindler and Summer 2008 Presson Fellow Maria Booth.

Old Dominion University: As part of Archives Month and to commemorate the 50th anniversary of the end of Massive Resistance, Old Dominion University Libraries presents the exhibition School Desegregation in Norfolk, Virginia, through February 2009.  Plzce: Perry Library Lobby, 4427 Hampton Boulevard, Norfolk A digital collection of this material is available online
DOVE Project meets in Richmond:  The Desegregation of Virginia Education project team met in September at the Virginia Historical Society in Richmond.  The project, led by co-chairs James Sweeney and Sonia Yaco of Old Dominion University, seeks to identify and publicize resources documenting school desegregation in Virginia.  The team will hold its next meeting November 18 at 1 p.m. at the Virginia Historical Society in Richmond.

Library of Virginia:  The Library of Virginia has placed more than 200 photographs of Richmond taken by Adolph B. Rice onto Flickr, the Internet photo-sharing Web site. This effort is in conjunction with the Library’s  exhibition Richmond by Rice, which is on view in the lobby through January 3, 2009. You can log on to www.flickr.com/commons and click on the Library of Virginia logo to see photographs and identify people and places in them,  or e-mail your identification and comments to Jan.Hathcock@lva.virginia.gov.

On October 9, 2008, Governor Timothy M. Kaine announced his plan to deal with the state’s budget shortfall for fiscal year 2009. Under the plan, the Library of Virginia will experience a $600,000 cut. This represents a significant challenge for the Library, following a 4 percent reduction last year and another 1.5 percent reduction earlier this fiscal year. The Library will be operating with numerous staff vacancies, which will have an impact on services, but the Library will not need to initiate layoffs or temporary workforce reductions at this time.  Among the actions taken by the governor were laying off 570 state employees, cutting college funding, delaying state employee raises until the summer of 2009, and using nearly $400 million from the Revenue Stabilization Fund, commonly known as the rainy day fund. The governor will release his recommendations for reductions for fiscal year 2010 in conjunction with the release of his amendments to the 2008–2010 biennial budget on December 17. It is anticipated that these cuts will be more severe given the current economic situation.

The Library of Virginia, along with the Virginia caucus of MARAC, the Virginia Association of Museums (the lead participant), the Virginia Department of Historic Resources and other institutions around the state, applied for an IMLS 50-states Planning Grant to develop plans for a collections care program for smaller archives, libraries, and museums in Virginia. 

Archives Month in Virginia: 
 The Library of Virginia produced an archives poster and web site, http://www.lva.virginia.gov/public/archivesmonth/2008/ celebrating the theme, “Preserving the Past, Shaping the Future in Virginia.”   The poster was created with contributions from James Madison University, the Museum of the Confederacy, Roanoke Public Libraries, the U.S. Department of Veteran Affairs, Veterans Health Administration, University of Mary Washington, University of Virginia (Claude Moore Health Sciences), University of Virginia Law Library, University of Virginia Special Collections, Virginia Commonwealth University (Tompkins-McCaw Library), Virginia Historical Society, Virginia Tech, and Virginia Union University.  (The Library of Virginia regrets that James Madison and the Museum of the Confederacy were inadvertently left out of the lit of contributors on the printed poster).  The poster was distributed to MARAC Virginia caucus members, participating institutions, Virginia state legislators and cabinet officers and other state archives across the nation, with funding from the MARAC Virginia caucus and the Library of Virginia Foundation.  Copies are still available by contacting Catherine OBrion at Catherine.OBrion@lva.virginia.gov or calling (804) 371-2527.  
The Virginia also celebrated archives month with a speaker series at the Library of Virginia, exhibition openings at the College of William and Mary and Old Dominion University, an Archives Month exhibition at the Library of Virginia curated by Rachel Donelson Muse, a documentary film screening of Down in the Old Belt: Voices from the Tobacco South and discussion with filmmaker James P. Crawford at Hollins University (with additional support from Roanoke Public Libraries, Roanoke College, and the History Museum of Southwest Virginia), and an archives fair at the Virginia Historical Society, also supported in part by the MARAC Virginia caucus.  Participating institutions at the archives fair were Alexandria Library Special Collections, Beth Ahabah Museum, Library of Virginia, Museum of the Confederacy, Mid-Atlantic Regional Archives Conference, Randolph-Macon College McGraw-Page Library, University of Milwaukee School of Information Studies, University of Virginia Claude-Moore Health Sciences Library, Valentine Richmond History Center, Virginia Commonwealth University James Branch Cabell Library and Tompkins-McCaw Library, Virginia Department of Historic Resources, Virginia Historical Society, Virginia Museum of Fine Arts, and Virginia State Historical Records Advisory Board.  Attendees included researchers and high school and college students from local schools.

The speaker series featured lectures by archivist Alex Lorch, who discussed the Archives of the New Dominion Project (a documentation strategy project) at Virginia Commonwealth University; and archivist Jennifer Davis McDaid , who discussed her research on women college students’ experience working with Virginia state archivist Morgan P. Robinson at the Virginia State Archives (now the Library of Virginia) in the early part of the twentieth century.  

The speaker series concluded with a talk by Jack El-Hai, author of the Lobotomist, featured earlier this year on the PBS program, American Experience.  It was funded with support from the MARAC Virginia caucus, VCU Libraries, and the Library of Virginia Foundation.  El-Hai tailored his talk to the archives month theme, discussing his use of archives in his research.  He was interviewed on local radio station WRIR while he was in town.  

The Archives Month celebration began with a kick-off breakfast for library and archives staff with remarks by Richmond history writer Harry Kollatz.  The breakfast was sponsored by the Friends of the Virginia State Archives.
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1.  Continuing to compile and validate mailing list for sending out MARAC membership invitations to archivists, special collections librarians.

2.  Working with the Program Committee for the Spring 2009 Conference to highlight a collection of significance at Marshall University.

3.  Completed and submitted grant application for cataloging the WSAZ-TV (local NBC affiliate) video archives.  Archive consists of over 50 years of film and video news broadcasts.

4.  Completed and submitted a graduate course curriculum addition to the Marshall University History Department’s Public History program.  Three credit hour course entitled “Archives and Special Collections Seminar”.
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